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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




June 22, 2015
Present:  Commissioners Easom (entered meeting at 7:30 p.m.), Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Accountant Johnson and Executive Assistant Lemire
The meeting was called to order at 7:02 p.m.

MINUTES

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF MAY 20, 2015 AS AMENDED.

The motion was seconded and A QUORUM VOTED IN FAVOR.

MINUTES

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF MAY 29, 2015 AS AMENDED.

The motion was seconded and A QUORUM VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.
Over the weekend, a direct burial cable from 1977 faulted which interrupted service at the end of Burnt Meadow Road.  The service was restored, but this outage brought up the concern of direct burial from the 70’s & 80’s. At the present time, GELD is planning on dealing with each direct burial as it fails.
New England has reached one gigawatt (GW) for installed solar.  On a mild spring day, New England’s peak is just over 20 GW.
Gil will be attending training on “overhead construction” for the next three days through the Energy Council of New England (ECNE).
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on an issue at the substation.  One of transformers is “weeping” (minor oil seepage).  After TSI (Transformer Service Inc.) and their welder reviewed the situation it was determined the transformer should be drained before welding the joint.  Mr. Kelly is waiting to hear back on the cost before moving forward. Mr. Hersh recommended getting it fixed quickly. Mr. Lindemer asked if there is any other maintenance that should be performed while the transformer is down.  Mr. Kelly said he would check with our engineer.
Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were many callouts and eight outages since the last meeting.
KWh sales for May were up .93%, and year to date sales are up .02% (flat) for 2015.  

14 new poles were installed since the last meeting. The total number of new poles year to date is 60.  

There were 96 Dig Safes for the month.
Cash is steady and should begin to grow again upon completion of the new office and garage facilities.
POWER SUPPLY
Mr. Kelly distributed a spreadsheet of GELD’s on-peak and off-peak power position through October 2017.  He discussed GELD’s open position and specifically the peak power prices for January/February 2016.  He explained what has occurred with the prices over the past 5 months, noting the price has been erratic with a floor price around $110 per megawatt (MW) with today’s price at $115.75 per MW. 
Mr. Kelly mentioned that some experts are expecting an adequate supply of LNG (liquefied natural gas) this winter and the expectation is the price will drop as we get closer to the winter months.  Mr. Kelly explained his philosophy on dollar cost averaging and noted that we still need to purchase 2 MW of December 2015 power and 1 to 1.5 MW of January/February 2016 power between now and the fall.  Mr. Lindemer stated that LNG will not set the price – he believes oil will set the price, but agrees the price will drop.  Mr. Hersh recommended holding off this month and revisiting this subject next month. After some discussion, the Board agreed to wait until next month to revisit power purchases.
SOLAR UPDATE

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the GELD solar project.  Solar City had changed their pricing after determining that they needed to pay prevailing wage for the project. After unsuccessful negotiations with Solar City, GELD management decided to pursue the second bid in the Solar RFQ process through Ameresco.  Mr. Kelly met with Ameresco to discuss the options.  Ameresco is surveying for a detailed plan and has recommended placing a 2.4 megawatt solar array on the town landfill only – and not to pursue solar on the Nate Nutting Road or Sandy Pond Road parcels at this time. They believe they can honor their original bid price as they had factored in prevailing wage for the installation – they will have subcontractor bids back within the next week to confirm. This plan would also lower GELD’s costs as there will be fewer interconnection points. Ameresco has stated that they would like to get this installed this year.  They will start the DEP permit process simultaneously to the legal process – the entire process should take 94 days.  Once the bid price is confirmed and the Board is comfortable with that price, Ameresco would like to move forward with the project.  Mr. Hersh asked Mr. Kelly to factor in the potential solar to GELD’s on-peak open position to see how that affects GELD’s future power needs.  Mr. Kelly agreed.  After some discussion, the Board agreed to move forward on negotiations with Ameresco.  Mr. Kelly will schedule another meeting.
OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the financial status of the new office and garage facilities.

The last requisition paid was $69,789 which leaves a balance of $218,210.  For additional information, see Groton Electric Cooperative Minutes of June 22, 2015. 

TRENDS STRATEGY
Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed a memorandum of understanding (MOU) agreement between Greenpoint Analytics, LLC and Groton Electric.  Mr. Kelly highlighted a couple of areas of concern and wanted feedback from the Board.  Mr. Lindemer reiterated that he does not want to “give away” GELD’s valuable data – he would like something in return for the ratepayers. Both Mr. Lindemer and Mr. Hersh stated they were indifferent and there is nothing extraordinary about the offer to compel them to focus on this. After some discussion, Mr. Easom asked why we were even considering doing business with this company since there seems to be such indifference.  Mr. Kelly said he would pass on the sentiment. The Board agreed.
CASH RESERVE POLICY
Mr. Kelly wanted to continue discussions on a long-term cash reserve policy for GELD. After reviewing APPA recommendations, he was happy to report that GELD looks very good based on the minimum recommended cash amounts.  He distributed an updated version of GELD’s cash reserves for the past 15 years in 2014 dollars.  He noted that even after the new building, the cash reserves meet the minimum recommendations.  He also distributed a preliminary Groton Electric Light Department Cash Reserve policy based on the APPA recommendations.  This policy is a good starting point and will be reviewed and modified over the next several months to a year to determine the best strategy for the future.  The Board agreed this would be a long-term on-going process.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS 
Mr. Kelly distributed an informational spreadsheet for 2015 year to date payment in kind services to the town.  There was a brief discussion on the subject.
Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed his next newsletter segment on GELD’s long term costs and trends.
It was agreed that the next meeting is scheduled for Monday, July 13, 2015 at 7:00 p.m. 
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 8:41 p.m.
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